

GOSHEN COMMON COUNCIL

Minutes of the April 17, 2023 Regular Meeting

Convened in the Council Chambers, Police & Court Building, 111 East Jefferson Street, Goshen, Indiana

Mayor Jeremy Stutsman called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Stutsman asked the Clerk-Treasurer to conduct the roll call.

Present:

Megan Eichorn (District 4)

Julia King (At-Large)

Doug Nisley (District 2)

Gilberto Pérez Jr. (District 5)

Donald Riegsecker (District 1)

Matt Schrock (District 3)

Council President Brett Weddell (At-Large)

Youth Adviser Karen C. Velazquez Valdes (Non-voting)

Absent:

None

Approval of Minutes: Mayor Stutsman asked the Council's wishes regarding the minutes of the March 6, 2023 Regular Meeting, the March 17, 2023 work session and the March 20, 2023 Regular Meeting. Councilor King made a motion to accept the three sets of minutes as presented. Councilor Pérez seconded the motion. The motion passed 7-0 on a voice vote.

Approval of Meeting Agenda: Mayor Stutsman presented the agenda. Councilor Nisley moved to approve the agenda as submitted. Councilor Riegsecker seconded the motion. The motion passed 7-0 on a voice vote.

Privilege of the Floor:

At 6:02 p.m., Mayor Stutsman invited public comments on matters not on the agenda. There were no comments, so the Mayor closed Privilege of the Floor at 6:02 p.m.

1) Goshen Police Chief José Miller presentation: Flock safety cameras

Using PowerPoint slides, **Goshen Police Chief José Miller** made a presentation about the Police Department's usage over the past year of Flock safety cameras, which are solar-powered and run on their own cellular network and enhance security by detecting license plates of wanted vehicles and can send alerts to as many as 2,000 law enforcement agencies. He said he would discuss some of the successes of the system and answer questions. **Chief Miller** said the key features and benefits of Flock cameras are that they:

- Capture high-quality images of license plates, even in low-light conditions;
- Provide real-time alerts to law enforcement agencies when a vehicle associated with criminal activity is detected:
- And provide data to identify patterns and trends in criminal activity, helping law enforcement agencies to make more informed decisions.

Chief Miller said that there have been misperceptions about Flock, which he said he wanted to clarify. He said the cameras don't capture images of the interior of vehicles or the drivers, but only license plates and the backs of vehicles. He said no data, including driver licenses, are run off the license plate information; that must be done by officers. And if the data is not downloaded and saved by an officer, the data is deleted after 30 days.



Chief Miller said the Goshen Police Department has tracked the use of its Flock cameras over the past 12 months and over that period there have been a total of 1,241 "hits" from the system. He also said Flock has "saved countless hours of investigation time in locating suspect vehicles." He said the City owns and has deployed 18 cameras in Goshen and has been given access to two more cameras owned by private businesses.

Chief Miller said the department has recorded the following hits over the past year:

Custom Hits (could be a sought vehicle located): 255

Protection Orders: 2Missing Persons: 9

Canadian Police Information Centre Data Records: 7

Gang or Suspected Terrorists: 6

Warrants: 173Stolen Vehicles: 75

Stolen License Plates: 102

Sex Offenders: 612

Chief Miller described several noteworthy cases solved by the use of Flock cameras:

Missing 12-year-old – During this investigation, the 12-year-old female was missing for approximately three days. Flock was instrumental in identifying the vehicle the missing 12-year-old was in, which led police to the individuals the missing girl was with.

Runaway – A 16-year-old runaway child was located in Pierce County, Georgia after vehicle information the runaway was believed to have left in was entered into Flock.

Sexual battery, intimidation, pointing a firearm – The victim reported being followed by her ex-boyfriend as she drove home. When she arrived home, the suspect ordered her out of her vehicle while pointing a handgun at her. The victim was intimidated and sexually battered. There was little to no evidence in this case at the start. However, a Flock camera captured the suspect's vehicle following the victim home, which assisted in substantiating the victim's statement and gave law enforcement the ability to apply for search warrants which led to additional evidence.

Armed robbery – Dispatch advised over the radio of an armed robbery with a description of the accused's vehicle. Within a few minutes, the accused's vehicle was identified on Flock and officers were able to meet the accused shortly after he was arriving home. Flock was also instrumental in showing there was a second accused involved in the armed robbery driving a second vehicle. Because of Flock, both suspects were arrested quickly. Due to the circumstances of the armed robbery, without Flock it could have taken several months to identify the suspects.

Chief Miller also displayed a four-page summary of 67 cases, from Jan. 21, 2022 to Feb. 27, 2023, in which data gathered by Flock assisted in investigations or helped solve cases. In many, it helped to identify suspect vehicles.

Chief Miller concluded by stating that Flock has helped the Police Department and the community. In particular, he said it has saved officers many hours investigating crimes. And he said he would love for the City to have more.

Asked by **Councilor Schrock** about the scope of Flock, **Chief Miller** said it is a nationwide system. He said requests can be sent to all communities that have Flock cameras. Once access is granted, he said communities can share information. In response to questions from **Councilors Riegsecker and Eichorn**, **Chief Miller** explained how data is shared with other law enforcement agencies as well as private businesses.

In response to a question from **Councilor Pérez**, **Chief Miller** said the City owns 18 Flock cameras and has access two more cameras owned by private businesses. **Mayor Stutsman** said the City has approached other businesses in strategic locations and asked if they would purchase and install additional Flock cameras.



Mayor Stutsman said he asked Chief Miller for an estimate of the investigation time the Police Department has saved because of the Flock cameras, but that is difficult to calculate because all cases are different. Still, the Mayor said investigators believe that significant time has been saved. Chief Miller said Flock is especially helpful in recovering stolen vehicles.

Councilor Pérez asked how many Flock cameras cities the size of Goshen typically have. He also asked how many more cameras Chief Miller would like to have in the City. Chief Miller said it would be ideal to have a camera placed on every road entering and leaving the City, but that's not feasible, so the Police Department has placed them on main roads that have more traffic and in areas with more crime. He said that some cities have more and others less than Goshen, but the benefit to the City has been "amazing." He said more and more cities are getting Flock. In response to a question from Councilor Schrock, Chief Miller said Flock cameras are in Elkhart, Nappanee, Fort Wayne, Kokomo and Indianapolis. He said the cost of the system has paid off. He added that information gathered through Flock is used carefully.

In response to a question from **Council President Weddell**, **Chief Miller** said the cameras cost \$2,500 each per year. **Mayor Stutsman** said that the City could discontinue the use of Flock cameras if the City experienced a budget shortfall. The **Mayor** also expressed appreciation to the **Community Foundation of Elkhart County** for helping pay for 10 of the cameras for three years.

In response to a question from **Councilor Pérez**, **Chief Miller** explained how private businesses use the cameras and interact with police on problems they may be having. In response to a question from **Councilor King**, Chief Miller said the cameras can be moved as needed.

Although noting that it may be impossible to know the exact savings to the department in terms of investigative time because of having Flock, **Council President Weddell** asked if it would be safe to say Flock has saved the equivalent of the yearly salary of a police officer. **Chief Miller** said he wouldn't be surprised if that was true.

Mayor Stutsman agreed, adding that the City has paid \$16,000 for the cameras, besides the funds provided by the Community Foundation. He said he believes that cost has been recouped due to the time officers have saved in investigations. **Council President Weddell** said it would be good for the Council and Mayor to remember that when considering future expenditures for the cameras. **Chief Miller** added that one cannot put a price in terms of the peace of mind it gives to victims when Flock cameras help solve certain crimes.

Mayor Stutsman thanked **Chief Miller** and the Police Department for all they do for the community, adding, "That does not go unnoticed." Several **Councilors** agreed and thanked Chief Miller.

2) Ordinance 5156, Revisions to Ordinance 4769 Accumulation of Materials

Mayor Stutsman called for the introduction of Ordinance 5156, Revisions to Ordinance 4769 Accumulation of Materials on First Reading. Council President Weddell asked the Clerk-Treasurer to read Ordinance 5156 by title only, which was done.

Weddell/Schrock moved to approve Ordinance 5156 on First Reading.

BACKGROUND:

Ordinance 5156 would make revisions to Ordinance 4769, Accumulation of Materials.

As an exercise of the City's police powers, Ordinance 5156 was designed "to promote the public health, safety, and welfare and to protect the interests of City residents by regulating the accumulation, storage, collection, removal and disposal of solid waste so that conditions that create fire, health or safety hazards, harbor undesirable pests, or impair the aesthetic appearance of neighborhoods are prevented and eradicated."



Ordinance 5156 also was designed to help the City "operate an orderly and clean public recycling collection site" and would expand Ordinance 4769, Accumulation of Materials, to apply to the operation of public recycling drop-off site(s) operated by the City.

Among its key provisions, Ordinance 5156 would:

- Authorize enforcement through the City Legal Department, Building Department, Police Department, or an
 Ordinance Compliance Officer who may make inspections, determine violations, and take action to enforce
 the ordinance provisions.
- Establish a violation for any person to improperly dispose of solid waste by numerous actions, including leaving, placing, throwing, or depositing solid waste of any kind in or upon any street, alley, sidewalk, public place, public property, or private property of another person, disposing of any solid waste generated outside the City, or burying solid waste.
- Establish a violation for anyone to "leave, place, throw or deposit any vegetative matter resulting from landscaping and garden maintenance, including, but not limited to, leaves, grass clippings, branches, brush, shrubbery, trees and flowers, at the Goshen Environmental Center" or to "leave, place, throw, or deposit solid waste of any kind in, upon, or at any public recycling drop-off site designated and operated by the City, unless the person reasonably believes that such solid waste is in fact a recyclable material and the solid waste is placed into containers provided by the City or the City's agent for collection of recyclable materials."
- Require that all persons depositing recyclable materials at any public recycling drop-off site designated
 and operated by the City "shall follow all rules for use of the public facility adopted from time to time
 by the Goshen Board of Public Works and Safety."
- Establish that a person who violates any provision of Code Section 6.10.1.2, may face enforcement in
 the City's Ordinance Violations Bureau and/or cited into any court of competent jurisdiction in Elkhart
 County, Indiana for such violation and shall be subject to the penalties set forth in this Chapter.
- Specify that "upon discovery of a violation of this Code Section, a person found in violation shall be given written notice of the violation and shall be given three (3) days from the service of the notice to abate the violation."

Ordinance 5156 specified the actions or inactions that would constitute a violation of the Code Section.

These would include such actions/inactions as allowing an accumulation of materials on real estate or on a residential porch or patio if the accumulation creates a fire, health, or safety hazard or a harborage for rodents or insects and the failure of the owner or occupant of any real estate used for commercial, industrial or residential purposes to provide timely collection and disposal of solid waste generated at the location or the failure to store solid waste in a watertight, insect and rodent-proof container.

Ordinance 5156 specified the information required on a notice of violation, how the service of the notice must be given and the obligations of those who receive notices of violations to abate the violations as well as what action the City can take to abate the violation. In the event the person receiving a notice seeking abatement of a violation does not believe that he or she is in violation of this Code Chapter, Ordinance 5156 specified that the person may request a hearing before the Board of Public Works and Safety. The request for a Board hearing must be in writing and delivered to the Clerk-Treasurer's Office within three (3) days after the date the notice is given and a hearing will be scheduled to be held within ten (10) days of receipt of the written request.

Ordinance 5156 specified that at the hearing, the person will be given the opportunity to appear, with or without counsel, to present evidence to the Board "that reasonably relates to whether the presence of the solid waste on the real property is in violation of this Code Chapter.



"Each person appearing will also be given the opportunity to cross-examine any opposing witnesses and present evidence and arguments."

Ordinance 5156 established that if the owner of the real estate has not abated the violation or requested a hearing within three (3) days of receiving the notice required above," the City may initiate legal action requesting that the Court impose a fine upon the owner of the real estate as provided in this Chapter and/or the City may elect to give all persons holding a substantial interest in the real estate notice of the violation. If the violation is not abated within ten (10) days of all persons holding a substantial interest in the real estate receiving notice of the violation, "the City may enter onto the real estate and take appropriate action to bring the real estate into compliance." And the expenses incurred by the City to bring the real estate into compliance "constitute a lien against the property if the lien is perfected in the manner required by Indiana Code 36-1-6-2."

Ordinance 5156 specified that "the City may initiate legal action to have a fine imposed on the occupants of the real estate at any time at least three (3) days after the occupants received notice of the violation." The ordinance would establish that the owner and occupant of the real property "shall be jointly and severally responsible for the City's cost for the abatement of the violation under this Section."

The costs for abatement would be \$150 or the actual cost of the work performed by a City department or contractor, whichever is greater. Further, the City Clerk-Treasurer would send a bill to the person violating this Code Chapter for the City's cost for the abatement of the violation. Payment would be due fifteen (15) days after the billing date. And if the bill was not paid within forty-five (45) days of the due date, the City could file a civil action in a court of competent jurisdiction in Elkhart County against the violator to collect the costs for the abatement of the violation, including reasonable attorneys' fees.

Ordinance 5156 also established the following penalties:

- Anyone who violates a provision of this Code Chapter may be subject to a fine in an amount not more \$500 for each offense.
- If the violation is of a continuing nature, each day of failure to comply with the provisions of this Code Chapter shall constitute a separate offense.
- A complaint for violation seeking the imposition of a fine may be filed with any court of competent jurisdiction in Elkhart County.
- Enforcement of this Code Chapter against any owner of record "shall not in any manner diminish
 the ability of the City to enforce this Code Chapter against an occupant of the real property" and vice
 versa.

Ordinance 5156 established the definitions of various words, terms and phrases, including occupant, owner, person and solid waste. It defined recyclable materials as "Acceptable materials that have been recovered or diverted from the solid waste stream for use or reuse; conversion into raw materials; or use in the production of new products. Recyclable Materials shall include, at a minimum, cardboard, paperboard, newspaper, magazines/catalogs, copy paper, mail, other paper products, plastic products (#1 through #7), glass products (clear & colored), and metal products (aluminum, steel, tin, and bi-metal)."

Finally, Ordinance 5156 would specify that all provisions of ordinances and the City Code not modified by this ordinance shall remain in full force and effect and that if any lf any provision of this ordinance was held to be

this ordinance shall remain in full force and effect and that if any If any provision of this ordinance was held to be invalid, such provision would be deemed severable and the invalidity thereof would not affect the remaining provisions of this ordinance." It also specified that Ordinance 5156 would be in full force and effect from and after its passage, approval and adoption.



APRIL 17, 2023 DISCUSSION & PASSAGE OF ORDINANCE 5156:

Mayor Stutsman said Ordinance 5156, *Accumulation of Materials*, was being brought to the Council because of the establishment of the City's new recycling drop-off center. A major goal of Ordinance 5156 is to give the City the ability to fine individuals who dump inappropriate materials at the recycling center.

Mayor Stutsman said the dumping of inappropriate material is the main reason Elkhart County decided to close its drop-off recycling centers, including those in Goshen. He said "people were dumping just about anything at these locations in mass amounts." The Mayor added that the City wants the new recycling center to be a resource for the community, but the City needs to control costs and ensure the center is used correctly.

Mayor Stutsman said City Attorney Bodie Stegelmann and the Legal Department worked hard on Ordinance 5156. He invited comments from the City Attorney.

City Attorney Stegelmann said Ordinance 5156 would amend an existing ordinance. He said some stylistic changes were made to improve the wording of paragraphs and sections. He said the major changes were:

- Section 6.10.1.2.2 Solid Waste Violations Enforced without Opportunity to Correct the Violation, paragraphs L and M, which are provisions regulating the dumping of materials at the recycling center;
- Section 6.10.1.9 Definitions, paragraph E, which defines recyclable materials.

Stegelmann said these new provisions make it a City violation "to dump something not recyclable at the center and to dump it not in the designated bins" at the center, even if the materials are recyclable.

Mayor Stutsman said this is an important provision he wanted to call attention to the public – that if the bins at the recycling center are full, people will need to come back and not leave materials outside the bins. If people start doing that, the Mayor said, those messes will need to be cleaned up, raising costs for the City.

Stegelmann said the initial use of the recycling center has been "pretty robust" and the bins are filling faster than the ability of the City's contractor, Republic Services of Elkhart, to empty the bins and take the materials to the county recycling center. He said people should not be leaving material outside the bins, so he said a violation will occur if a person leaves recyclable or non-recyclable material outside the bins at the recycling center.

Councilor Schrock asked if there was signage at the recycling center advising people that if the bins are full, they cannot leave material on the ground, which would otherwise be legal to place in bins. Stegelmann said he was unaware of that. City Director of Public Works & Utilities Dustin Sailor said that was not yet part of signs.

Councilor King said it seemed important to add that information on signs. Mayor Stutsman said that advisory will be added to signs. Councilor Schrock said if this becomes a problem, he is sure the issue will be addressed.

Mayor Stutsman said the City now has cameras that provide an overview of the site and which will provide clear images of vehicles entering and exiting the site. He said the City also will position a Flock camera nearby to capture images of the license plates of vehicles whose occupants may have committed violations at the site.

Mayor Stutsman said the City will be closely monitoring the site. He said if someone dumps something small that they thought was recyclable and is not, those types of mistakes will be understood and forgiven. But the Mayor said there will be enforcement and fines for people who dump large items, like mattresses, televisions and other waste. He also said the City will also keep watch for landlords who try to dump items pulled out of their rentals.

Councilor Schrock asked if the center will start accepting glass. He said the bins don't specify glass is accepted and he's received two calls asking about this.



Mayor Stutsman said glass is accepted. He said City staff would ask Republic Services to specify on the bins that glass is accepted. **Councilors King and Eichorn** pointed out that the ordinance mentioned that glass is recyclable.

Council President Weddell asked if more recycling containers would be added at the center. Mayor Stutsman said that it is possible. He said that decision would be based on usage. He said Republic is assessing how many containers are being used and how often they need to be emptied. The Mayor said sewer treatment plant employees, whose plant is across the street from the recycling center, are checking the site daily to determine if anything needs to be cleaned up and to monitor operations. He said cameras also will be regularly checked to determine who is responsible for any problems.

Councilor Eichorn asked if signs would be posted to advise people that cameras are monitoring the site. **Mayor Stutsman** said there is plenty of signage for cameras and the rules for using the recycling center. He said signage will be modified to advise people that no recyclable material is allowed to be left at the site when the dumpsters are full. The Mayor said that was clearly implied, but that this warning will now be specified.

Councilor King responded, "Nothing goes without saying."

Mayor Stutsman said the City will keep making adjustments as needed. Despite the City initiating at-home recycling collections last year, the Mayor said many people continue to ask why the county's recycling centers disappeared. He said the City wants the recycling center to be successful and something the City can afford to continue.

Mayor Stutsman reminded Councilors that the City received funding from the county to develop the recycling center and for five years of funding to help pay for its operations. If residents don't obey the prohibition against illegal dumping, and escalating costs, the Mayor said the City could be forced to close the recycling center as the county did with its drop-off sites.

Councilor Pérez asked about the county's closed drop-off recycling centers. In particular, he asked if people are still dumping non-recyclable items at those locations. **Mayor Stutsman** said that was a very good question. He said it was his understanding that there hasn't been dumping at the county's last recycling site in Goshen. He said Goshen College hasn't had any issues at its closed drop-off site.

Councilor King asked if the county's closed drop-off sites in Goshen have signs directing people to the City's new recycling center. **Mayor Stutsman** said such a sign was placed at the county's last recycling site in Goshen.

Mayor Stutsman asked **City Attorney Stegelmann** if he had finished summarizing the changes in Ordinance 5156 from Ordinance 4769. **Stegelmann** said he made a change to Section 6.10.1.3 Enforcement Process, adding that any violation could be enforced by the City's Ordinance Violations Bureau. He said City staff can write tickets and people can come into the City Court and pay fines, so minor violations can be addressed that way. And larger violations can still go to court if needed.

Mayor Stutsman asked City Attorney Stegelmann about the amount of fines. Stegelmann said ordinance violations are for specific amounts based on first, second or third offenses. There could be a fine of up to \$500. Councilor King asked what would happen if a person declined to pay a ticket and decided to challenge a violation. Stegelmann said people who commit major or repeated violations can be taken to county court by the City. Councilor King asked about process if a person wants to challenge a violation. Stegelmann said the matter can be filed through the county courts.



Councilor Schrock asked if it was legal for county residents to use the City's recycling center. **Mayor Stutsman** responded, "We're not advertising that."

There were no other questions or comments from Councilors, so at 6:31 p.m., Mayor Stutsman invited public comments on Ordinance 5156. There were none.

There were no further Council questions or comments. Council President Weddell indicated that Councilors were ready to vote.

On a roll call vote, Councilors approved Ordinance 5156, *Revisions to Ordinance 4769 Accumulation of Materials* on First Reading, by a 7-0 margin, with all Councilors present voting "yes" at 6:31 p.m. Youth Adviser Velazquez Valdes also voted "yes."

Councilors gave unanimous consent to the Mayor to proceed with the Second Reading of Ordinance 5156.

Mayor Stutsman called for the introduction, on Second Reading, of Ordinance 5156, Revisions to Ordinance 4769 Accumulation of Materials. Council President Weddell asked the Clerk-Treasurer to read Ordinance 5156 by title only, which was done.

Weddell/Nisley moved for passage of Ordinance 5156 on Second and Final Reading.

There were no further comments by the public or Councilors. Council President Weddell said Councilors were ready to vote.

On a roll call vote, Councilors approved Ordinance 5156, *Revisions to Ordinance 4769 Accumulation of Materials* on Second Reading, by a 7-0 margin, with all Councilors present voting "yes" at 6:32 p.m. Youth Adviser Velazquez Valdes also voted "yes."

3) Resolution 2023-09, A Resolution of the Common Council of the City of Goshen authorizing filing of an application for a Community Development Block Grant
Mayor Stutsman called for the introduction of Resolution 2023-09, A Resolution of the Common Council of the City of Goshen authorizing filing of an application for a Community Development Block Grant.
Council President Weddell asked the Clerk-Treasurer to read Resolution 2023-09 by title only, which he did. Weddell/Eichorn moved to approve Resolution 2023-09.

BACKGROUND:

In a memorandum to the Common Council, which was included in the Common Council's meeting packet, **City Community Development Specialist Theresa Cummings** wrote that she was submitting for the Council's approval Resolution 2023-09, *A Resolution of the Common Council of the City of Goshen authorizing filing of an application for a Community Development Block Grant* (CDBG) application (annual plan) for Program Year 2023. She wrote that the 2023 HUD allocation to Goshen has been released for \$267,010.



Cummings wrote that during the public comment period, no comments were received, and no substantial changes were made to the draft plan that was discussed at the March 20, 2023 Council meeting. The plan is available at: http://goshenindiana.org/cdb

In March, **Cummings** said the 2023 plan continues the priorities for community and neighborhood development that were identified in the 2020-2024 consolidated plan.

Cummings said the plan's key priorities are: 1) Housing Opportunities; 2) Access to Services; and 3) Neighborhood Revitalization. In a memorandum to the Common Council, dated March 20, 2023, Cummings wrote that the proposed strategies for the three priorities were:

1) Housing Opportunities

- Improve owner-occupied housing through rehab;
- Increase quality of rental housing;
- Increase transitional housing options;
- Reduce housing cost burden through higher wage job opportunities and job training;
- Provide permanent supportive housing for chronically homeless;
- Support affordable housing creation and preservation;
- Provide emergency shelter for homeless individuals and families;
- Expand housing options and assistance;
- Maintain and facilitate use of Housing Choice voucher program.

2) Access to Services

- Increase access to affordable healthcare:
- Increase services for mentally ill;
- Support programs for youth;
- Increase access to affordable childcare and early childhood education;
- Support services for elderly and the disabled;
- Support public transportation;
- Provide emergency shelter for homeless individuals and families;
- Provide permanent supportive housing for chronically homeless;
- Support counseling/advocacy for underserved populations;
- Increase access to substance abuse prevention and treatment;
- Support life skill development;
- Support nutrition programs and food assistance.

3) Neighborhood Revitalization

- Improve owner-occupied housing through rehab;
- Remove blighted residential properties;
- Address issue of vacant/foreclosed houses;
- Increase quality of rental housing;
- Support public infrastructure projects;
- Repair/replace existing sidewalks;
- Support neighborhood parks.



Cummings informed the Council that for program year 2023, the City of Goshen entitlement allocation of \$267,010 in CDBG funds would be combined with miscellaneous income in the amount of \$7,000 and \$78,000 in prior years' resources for a total budget of \$352,010.

Cummings said the proposed use of CDBG funds for program year 2023 would be as follows:

- 1. Public Service Grants Provision of services to low- and moderate-income individuals and households Citywide \$47,000
- 2. Owner-Occupied, Single Unit Rehabilitation of homes occupied by low- and moderate-income households through loans, grants and deferred payment loans Citywide \$58,010
- 3. Multi-family Housing Rehabilitation- One multi-unit project to create and preserve affordable housing \$190,000
- 4. Planning, general administration, environmental reviews, and audit \$57,000

Cummings said the estimated total CDBG budget was \$352.010.

APRIL 17, 2023 DISCUSSION & PASSAGE OF RESOLUTION 2023-09:

Mayor Stutsman said City Community Development Specialist Theresa Cummings was available to provide an overview for the Council.

Mayor Stutsman said this matter previously was approved by the City Board of Works. Because in the coming months he will be leaving office and becoming the executive director of LaCasa, Mayor Stutsman said he abstained from voting on this matter when it came before the Board of Works and he would not be voting on this matter tonight. Although the City Attorney agreed that Mayor Stutsman does not have a direct conflict of interest, the Mayor said LaCasa has received CDBG funds for many years and he has decided not to vote on the matter if there was a tie vote tonight. He said he wanted to make this public statement.

Cummings said City Planning & Zoning Administrator Rhonda Yoder reached out to the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development for guidance about whether the Mayor could take action on the CDBG resolution. She said HUD's Legal Department planned to respond to the inquiry. The Mayor said he also spoke to HUD. As for the issue before the Council, Cummings said Resolution 2023-09 would authorize the filing of the City's Community Development Block Grant application for Program Year 2023.

Cummings said that when she last met with the Council, on March 20, there have been no changes to the plan and the public comment period was over, with no comments having been received. She also said the budget was still the same. And she asked the Council to pass the resolution so the application could be filed by the deadline.

Councilor Schrock asked **Cummings** to explain the fourth to last section of the federal application titled "Excessive Force," which stated: "1. A policy prohibiting the use of excessive force by law enforcement agencies within its jurisdiction against any individuals engaged in non-violent civil rights demonstrations." Councilor Schrock asked why this clause was part of the application.

Cummings said the application contained certifications from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. She didn't know why that clause was included in the application, but she could check on it. Mayor Stutsman said the City was required to agree to the certifications in the application, but he didn't know the reason for the language that Councilor Schrock asked about. He said the City has policies about excessive force.

Councilor Pérez asked Councilor Schrock what he found odd about the excessive force section. Councilor Schrock said he found it odd that the section was included. He said it "didn't fit" with the other sections of the agreement about the block grant. He added, "It just stuck out."



Council President Weddell said that it appeared **Councilor Schrock** wasn't questioning the language about excessive force. He was just wondering what it had to do with an application that focused on housing. **Councilor Schrock** responded, "That's exactly right."

Councilor Pérez said it's possible there could be situation when a police response escalated and officers might have to control a situation. **Cummings** said some CDBG funds could be used for code enforcement and perhaps there could be a prohibition against using excessive force in those situations. But she said Goshen hasn't used funds for that purpose. **Councilor Pérez** said there could possibly be protests in those situations and the federal government would not want excessive force used in those situations.

Councilor Schrock responded, "Okay. It just looked out of place."

There were no other questions or comments from Councilors, so at 6:39 p.m., Mayor Stutsman invited public comments on Resolution 2023-09. There were none.

Council President Weddell said that he serves on the board of LaCasa and receives no money for that service. Still, he said he wanted to make that public disclosure.

There were no further Council questions or comments. Council President Weddell indicated that Councilors were ready to vote.

On a voice vote, Councilors unanimously approved Resolution 2023-09, A Resolution of the Common Council of the City of Goshen authorizing filing of an application for a Community Development Block Grant., by a 7-0 margin with all Councilors present voting yes at 6:40 p.m. Youth Adviser Velazquez Valdes also voted "yes."

4) Ordinance 5155: City of Goshen Ambulance User Fee Schedule
Mayor Stutsman called for the introduction of Ordinance 5155, City of Goshen Ambulance User Fee
Schedule on First Reading. Council President Weddell asked the Clerk-Treasurer to read Ordinance 5155 by title only, which was done.

Weddell/Riegsecker moved to approve Ordinance 5155 on First Reading.

BACKGROUND:

Ordinance 5155, *City of Goshen Ambulance User Fee Schedule*, would revise the City ambulance user fee schedule originally established on April 1, 2018 through Ordinance 4944.

The ambulance user fees have been adjusted based on the current Centers of Medicare & Medicaid Service (CMS) Ambulance Fee Schedule for Indiana. Ordinance 4944 provided that the Goshen Common Council should review the ambulance user fee schedule in April 2023.

In addition, the Goshen Fire Department has asked to add a new fee for Specialty Care Transport. Ordinance 5155 would set forth the City's current ambulance user fees in effect as of January 9, 2023 as well as new fees for Specialty Care Transport.

Ordinance 5155 would replace Ordinance 4944 and would be in effect after the Council's approval.



Under Ordinance 5155:

- (a) The City of Goshen Ambulance User Fee Schedule is based on the level of ambulance service provided and the Centers of Medicare & Medicaid Service (CMS) Ambulance Fee Schedule for Indiana. The Resident rate equals 150% of the CMS Indiana urban base rate and the Non-Resident rate equals 200% of the CMS Indiana urban base rate based on the applicable level of ambulance service provided. The mileage rate equals 150% of the CMS Indiana urban base mileage rate for both Residents and Non-Residents.
- (b) The City of Goshen Ambulance User Fee Schedule is set forth in Exhibit A. Individuals receiving ambulance services provided by the Goshen Fire Department shall be charged the applicable ambulance user fee based on the level of ambulance service provided for each patient run occurrence. There shall be no additional charge if someone accompanies a patient being transported.
- (c) For the purposes of this ordinance and the Ambulance User Fee Schedule, a "Resident" shall mean an individual who resides in the corporate boundaries of the City of Goshen at the time ambulance services are provided. A "Non-Resident" shall mean an individual who does not reside in the corporate boundaries of the City of Goshen at the time ambulance services are provided.
- (d) The ambulance user fees shall be automatically adjusted when the CMS Indiana urban base rates are updated by CMS.
- (e) The Goshen Common Council should review the ambulance user fee schedule at least once every five (5) years beginning May 2028.

(Exhibit A) After Ordinance 5155 was passed, the City of Goshen Ambulance User Fees would be as follows: Basic Life Support Non-Transport

Resident \$152.39 Non-Resident \$203.18

Basic Life Support Non-Emergency Transport (A0428)

Resident \$380.97 Non-Resident \$507.96

Basic Life Support Emergency Transport (A0429)

Resident \$609.54 Non-Resident \$812.72

Advanced Life Support Non-Transport

Resident \$228.58 Non-Resident \$304.78

Advanced Life Support - Level 1 Non-Emergency Transport (A0426)

Resident \$457.16 Non-Resident \$609.54

Advanced Life Support - Level 1 Emergency Transport (A0427)

Resident \$723.84 Non-Resident \$965.12

Advanced Life Support - Level 2 Emergency Transport (A0433)

Resident \$1,047.66 Non-Resident \$1,396.88



Specialty Care Transport (A0434)

Resident \$1,238.13
Non-Resident \$1,650.84
Mileage - Per Loaded Mile, Minimum One Mile (A0425) \$13.07

APRIL 17, 2023 DISCUSSION & PASSAGE OF ORDINANCE 5155:

Mayor Stutsman said this was the City's ambulance fee ordinance. He said staff worked to make sure the City was updating the fees that can be charged to keep up with increasing Fire Department's expenses.

Councilor King asked about the cost of the services and how they were determined, especially the calculations of the resident rate equaling 150% of the CMS Indiana urban base rate and the non-resident base rate being 200% of the CMS Indiana urban base rate.

City Attorney Stegelmann said was unsure how those figures were calculated, but said those numbers have been used for many years. He said the percentages have been in place for many years. He said the only change was the addition of Specialty Care Transport. He said in recent years, the Fire Department has been asked more and more to transport patients from Goshen Hospital to other facilities and there has been no charges for that service. So, he said a new fee was added to the new ordinance.

Councilor King said she was curious, from user viewpoint, about the cost of the service being a higher percentage than the CMS Indiana urban base rate and what it meant to them in actual billing.

Mayor Stutsman said he believes most communities bill the maximum allowable Medicare charge to help pay for the cost of ambulance services.

Council President Weddell said most medical billing is based on CMS Medicaid reimbursement rates and most medical facilities will bill a percentage above those rates. He said Medicare will only pay up to their reimbursement level, so medical facilities will write off that difference. He added that these rates come into pay for people who don't have private insurance and pay in cash for ambulance services, and would pay those upper rates.

Councilor Pérez said social workers in hospitals do the work of connecting with patients who have Medicaid and Medicare. He said they help process the paperwork and any outstanding balance is billed to patients.

Mayor Stutsman said historically these charges have not covered the City's ambulance costs, but they help extend the program. He said the Fire Department has provided more than 5,000 responses per year. He said that in recent years, the Fire Department has been asked to provide more ambulance transportation from the hospital to specialty facilities and this service has been provided for free. But as the demand has increased, he said City staff determined that something had to be done to recoup some of those costs.

Mayor Stutsman said if Ordinance 5155 was passed, there would be another review of the fees in 2028 Councilor Riegsecker asked if it was true the City wasn't raising its ambulance fees. City Attorney Stegelmann responded, "That's correct."

There were no other questions or comments from Councilors, so at 6:45 p.m., Mayor Stutsman invited public comments on Ordinance 5155. There were none.

There were no further Council questions or comments. Council President Weddell indicated that Councilors were ready to vote.



On a roll call vote, Councilors approved Ordinance 5155, *City of Goshen Ambulance User Fee Schedule* on First Reading, by a 7-0 margin, with all Councilors present voting "yes" at 6:45 p.m. Youth Adviser Velazquez Valdes also voted "yes."

Councilors gave unanimous consent to the Mayor to proceed with the Second Reading of Ordinance 5155.

Mayor Stutsman called for the introduction, on Second Reading, of Ordinance 5155, *City of Goshen Ambulance User Fee Schedule.* Council President Weddell asked the Clerk-Treasurer to read Ordinance 5155 by title only, which was done.

Weddell/Eichorn moved for passage of Ordinance 5155 on Second and Final Reading.

Mayor Stutsman invited further questions or comments from Councilors or the public. There were none. Council President Weddell indicated that Councilors were ready to vote.

On a roll call vote, Councilors approved Ordinance 5155, City of Goshen Ambulance User Fee Schedule on Second and Final Reading, by a 7-0 margin, with all Councilors present voting "yes" at 6:46 p.m. Youth Adviser Velazquez Valdes also voted "yes."

Elected Official Reports:

Mayor Stutsman asked if there were any elected official reports.

Councilor Eichorn said the City **Community Relations Commission** (CRC) will host a reception for its **annual CRC essay contest** at 6 p.m. Tuesday (April 18) in the Schrock Pavilion at Shanklin Park. She said people who attend can read the essays and at 7 p.m., awards will be given to the winners.

Council President Weddell said the City Redevelopment Commission met last week. He said Requests for Proposals (RFPs) have been circulating for several properties, including the former DT Muffler & Brake shop at 233 South Main Street. He said one offer was received for that property. He said an offer also was received on three empty City lots on 3rd Street, just north of Madison Street. Council President Weddell said he and Commission member Brianne Brenneman met with staff and reviewed the offers. He said an RFP also was circulated for the Millrace Townhomes property, but no offers were received. He said the RFP will be circulated for another 30 days. Councilor Eichorn asked if Council President Weddell could reveal the names of people who submitted the offers. Council President Weddell said the offers were read aloud at the commission meeting and were public information. He said the Northern Indiana Clay Alliance, led by Justin Rothshank and Trevor Daugherty, submitted an RFP for the former DT Muffler property. And Larry and Julia Gautsche submitted an offer on the 3rd street lots.

Councilor Riegsecker said City Director of Cemeteries Burt Matteson circulated an email with some updates. The City replaced a 1994 Chevrolet 2500 truck with a 2023 Chevrolet 3500 truck. He said the Cemeteries Department also is seeking additional summer help. Mayor Stutsman said primarily the work would involve mowing and maintenance. Council President Weddell asked how many hours were being offered. Mayor Stutsman said the person hired could probably work as many as eight hours a day mowing.



Councilor Schrock asked City Director of Public Works & Utilities Dustin Sailor if there was any news about poorly installed fiber optic boxes that he could share with neighbors who have complained. Sailor said he is trying to arrange another meeting with the fiber company and that he would invite Councilor Schrock to the meeting.

Councilor Riegsecker said he received an email from someone wanting to have benches at bus stops. He wondered about the criteria for installing benches so people have a place to sit while waiting for buses.

Mayor Stutsman said the City works with the Michiana Area Council of Governments (MACOG) on bus stops. He said MACOG determines the need for benches and shelters based on the number of riders at stop locations. He said the City can install benches and shelters, but it must pay the entire cost. He said once the City decides to add a bench and shelter, it's also required to provide a concrete platform at each stop and ensure it is compliant with the standards of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA). So, he said the City works with MACOG, which can provide some federal funding, and make benches and shelters more affordable for the City. He added that MACOG will soon announce new bus routes and is delaying the installation of any new benches and shelters until then.

Sailor verified the Mayor's information. He added that the City planned to install some seats hooked to poles at some

Sailor verified the Mayor's information. He added that the City planned to install some seats hooked to poles at some stops, but is holding off until the new routes are announced.

Councilor Riegsecker said if there were sponsorship opportunities for people to donate funds for benches and shelters. Mayor Stutsman responded, "We'll always take that." Councilor King jokingly asked, "The Riegsecker bench?" Councilor Riegsecker responded, "Could be."

Mayor Stutsman said the next step in the bus expansion process is figuring out the new routes. He said he believes MACOG is getting close to announcing the new routes. He said the City has paid for several bus shelters over the years. He added that some stops may be shifted.

Councilor King asked about the process for authorizing new benches. **Mayor Stutsman** said Councilors can recommend new locations for benches. He said City staff have wanted more benches and shelters wherever possible, but funding is the issue.

Councilor Schrock said he believes he received the same email as **Councilor Riegsecker**, from a local resident, expressing the same concern about the need for more bus stop benches.

Mayor Stutsman that without federal funding, the cost of benches and shelters is quite high. **Sailor** said the cost can be between \$13,000 and \$15,000 each. The Mayor said Goshen has 20 bus stops, so MACOG only helps pay for benches and shelters at the stops with the highest ridership.

Councilor Pérez said has enjoyed working with Youth Adviser Velazquez Valdes. He said she applied to colleges for admission and just learned that she has been accepted to Harvard College. He congratulated her for this accomplishment. He joked that she must now decide whether to go to Harvard or another college, like Yale. Mayor Stutsman joked that perhaps Youth Adviser Velazquez Valdes should "hold out; you might get into a good school." Councilor Pérez said he appreciated the Youth Adviser for her work with the Mayor and her internship with the City. He said all of the City's youth advisers have gotten into good colleges. He added that this was "continuing the tradition of Goshen producing great young people that go and do great things and sometimes they come back." Youth Adviser Velazquez Valdes said, "I'm planning to study government so I can actually understand what you're all talking about half the time." Mayor Stutsman joked, "Will you come back and explain it to us?" She responded, "Sure. You may have to do some more explaining."

Councilor Nisley thanked the Engineering Department for working with him and NIPSCO and fixing a light that had been out for about two years. He said neighbors appreciate it.



Councilor Riegsecker said he contacted NIPSCO about another street light that was out and it was replaced. He said no City staff members were involved in that case.

Mayor Stutsman said **Youth Adviser Velazquez Valdes** helped secure a \$10,000 grant for a mural in the art alley. He thanked her for taking the initiative in securing the grant.

Mayor Stutsman said that earlier today **Kid Mayor Conner Gwaltney**, a fourth-grader at Parkside Elementary School, helped the Mayor preside at a meeting of the Board of Works and Safety. Afterward, he said he and Conner met at City Hall for a discussion about City issues. He said Conner is 10 years old and had great questions.

Mayor Stutsman said he announced last week that his final day as mayor will be June 16. He said he hoped the Council and the future mayor will continue the City's youth leadership programs. The Mayor said he began the youth adviser program in 2016 and it has grown to include a youth caucus, the kid mayor and kid caucus. Mayor Stutsman said these programs are a great way to ensure that City leaders are hearing the voices of all people in the community. He thanked **Youth Adviser Velazquez Valdes** and all previous youth advisers.

Councilor Schrock said it was nice to hear such good news about young people in Goshen, adding, "It's not all bad news." **Mayor Stutsman** agreed, adding that youth are more involved than when he was a young person in Goshen.

There were no further comments by elected officials.

Adjournment:

Councilor Nisley made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilor Pérez seconded the motion. Councilors unanimously approved the motion to adjourn the meeting.

Mayor Stutsman adjourned the meeting at 6:59 p.m.

APPROVED:

Jeremy P. Stutsman, Mayor of Goshen

ATTEST:

Richard R. Aguirre, City Clerk reasurer